MINUTES OF THE THIRTY-EIGHTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

OF THE OPERATIONAL RESEARCH SOCIETY OF NEW ZEALAND

Date: 
29 November 2002
Time:
5:30 pm
Place:
Room ALR1, Architecture Building, University of Auckland, Auckland
Attending:

Les Foulds (in the Chair), Chuda Basnet, Kevin Broad, John Buchanan, Stefanka Chukova, Jim Corner, Shane Dye, Matthias Ehrgott, Tom Halliburton, Yu Hayakawa, Andrew Mason, Stu Mitchell, John Paynter., Andy Philpott, Fritz Raffensperger, Cameron Walker.

Apologies:

David Boland, John Davies, Eric Deakins, Stu Dillon, Graeme Everett, Ross James, Vicky Mabin, Nicola Petty, David Robb.

Proxies Received:



Nicola Petty, Ross James.

Minuted by:  Chuda Basnet

A.  Minutes of 2001 AGM: 

Les Foulds proposed that the minutes of the previous AGM (as sent out to all paid-up members) be accepted as true and correct. Carried unanimously.

B.  Matters arising from the 2001 AGM:

Andy Philpott sought clarification from Les Foulds on his being away during second half of 2002, as minuted in the 2001 AGM.  Les Foulds informed the meeting that he planned to be away during the first half of 2003 instead.

C.  Annual Report

Les Foulds presented the Annual Report, covering the main activities and achievements of the Society in the past year, including highlighting membership growth, coming mainly from students.  He acknowledged help received and work carried out by various members. 

D.  Treasurer’s Report

The treasurer’s report and the auditor’s report for the 2000-2001 financial year were tabled at the meeting.  The Treasurer, Cameron Walker, pointed out that the 2001 annual conference resulted in a deficit, but the deficit was exaggerated in the accounts because $2000 from the conference sponsors were credited in the following financial year and did not show up in the conference accounts.  He felt that the deficit in the last financial year was significant, but was not alarming. 

A discussion of the deficit ensued.  John Buchanan felt that the intention should be for all ORSNZ conferences to break even. Andy Philpott supported this, but pointed out this may not always occur.  Fritz Raffensperger pointed to the difficulty of estimating the attendees accurately.  Matthias Ehrgott suggested aggressive marketing of the conference to members.  Les Foulds suggested that the conference organisers’ document held on the Society website should be referred to, and updated periodically, to ensure appropriate conference organisation processes. 

E.  Membership Fees

Fritz Raffensperger tabled a two part motion: The first was that all Society yearly membership fees (other than the student fee) stay unchanged for the forthcoming year. The second part was that student membership fees be reduced from $15 to $ 10 per year. Seconded: Cameron Walker. 

A discussion of the financial situation of the Society ensued.  Les Foulds pointed out that the yearly regular membership fee of $50 and the yearly student fee of $15 were set in August 1996 and have remained constant since then.  He highlighted the need of maintaining a reserve of at least $20,000 in the Society coffers. Shane Dye questioned the need for the reserve. Andrew Mason felt that the reserve was needed for risks that came from hosting conferences, as expenditure occurred before income.  Andy Philpott felt that demand for student membership was inelastic.  Tom Halliburton felt that the present level of fees did not appear to discourage student membership numbers.  Les Foulds expressed the need for additional money if the project to promote the Society was to go ahead.

Voting was carried out on the motion that the fees (except students) stay the same.  Votes received: 14 yes, 1 Against.  Motion carried.

Voting was carried out on the motion that the student fees be reduced from $15 to $10 per year.. Votes received:  4 yes, 10 against.  Motion lost.

A motion was made from the Chair that the student fees remain the same, at $15 per year.

Votes received: 13 yes, 2 against.  Motion carried.

F.   Conference Venue

Les Foulds informed the meeting that the Department of Management Systems at the University of Waikato had offered to host the 2003 annual conference, and moved that the conference be held at Hamilton on 20-22 November. 

Carried unanimously.

G.  Election of Officers for 2003

The election of Society officers was chaired by Fritz Raffensperger.  The following nominations were received.

	Position
	Nominee
	Nominated by
	Seconded by

	President
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner
	Chuda Basnet

	Vice President
	John Davies
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Treasurer
	Paul Childerhouse
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Secretary
	Chuda Basnet
	Togar Simatupang
	Indah Sandroto

	Council members
	Kevin Broad *
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	
	John Buchanan
	Les Foulds
	Chuda Basnet

	
	Jim Corner
	Les Foulds
	Chuda Basnet

	
	Eric Deakins
	Les Foulds
	Chuda Basnet

	
	Stuart Dillon
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	
	Tom Halliburton *
	Andy Philpott
	Andrew Mason

	
	Matthias Ehrgott
	Andrew Mason
	Andy Philpott

	Liaison Officer
	Vicky Mabin
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	
	Andrew Mason
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	
	Nicola Petty
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Auckland Branch Chair
	Andy Philpott
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Wellington Branch Chair
	David Boland
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Christchurch Branch Chair
	Shane Dye
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner

	Newsletter Editor
	John Giffin
	Les Foulds
	Jim Corner


· * Practitioner
The current auditor, Paul Rosse, was nominated for 2003 by Les Foulds, seconded by Andrew Mason. 

Fritz Raffensperger proposed that all nominees be elected to these positions.  Carried by acclamation.

H.  Other Business

1. Dallaenbach prize.  

Les Foulds invited nominations for the 2003 Dallaenbach prize. 

2. Awards to top OR students. 
Yu Hayakawa queried whether the Society would offer some awards recognising top OR students at the Victoria University of Wellington. Les Foulds informed that the ORSNZ Council had decided  previously to award free student memberships to the top three students from the Auckland, Wellington, and Christchurch Branches. 

3. Thanks to Fritz Raffensperger. 

Les Foulds proposed a vote of thanks to John Raffensperger for editing newsletter for the past two years


 Carried with acclamation.

4. Thanks to Cameron Walker.  

Andy Philpott proposed a vote of thanks to Cameron Walker for his service as Society Treasurer in 2001-2002. 

Carried with acclamation.

5. Publicitiy for the Annual Conference.  

There was some discussion on publicising the annual conference. John Buchanan emphasised the need to maintain contacts with the practitioners. Fritz Raffensperger suggested a theme based conference, e.g. the electricity sector.  Les Foulds suggested advertising particular sessions instead.  Shane Dye suggested organising these sessions by specialist people.  Fritz Raffensperger felt that the prestige of the conference proceedings could be enhanced by a non-trivial rejection rate. 
6. Publicitiy for the Society.  

Les Foulds raised the question of promoting OR and the Society. He explained the proposals and opinions on publicity and promotion of both OR and the Society that had been received.  These were aimed at various types of members, involving posters, brochures, and enhancing the ORSNZ website. John Paynter felt that posters other forms of publicity were not very effective. Andy Philpott expressed scepticism about the value of brochures to attract members. He saw value in trying to acquaint high school leavers with OR, but he was not sure if it was the role of the Society, and he expressed the opinion that departments teaching OR-related topics at New Zealand Universities should be involved.  Fritz Raffensperger felt that the Society was more interested in senior university students of OR, rather than high school students.  Andy Philpott suggested that the proposal to publicise OR and the Society should be encouraged, and funding from departments teaching OR-related topics should be sought to finance this. It was agreed that this matter would be further discussed at the Council meeting to follow.
7. Thanks to outgoing ORSNZ Council. 

 Les Foulds proposed a vote of thanks to all council members. 


 Carried with acclamation.


The meeting closed at 6:45 PM.

